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Paul Wurster 

T here are plenty of careers in and around avia-

tion.  In the fixed-wing world, people often 

think about airline and corporate pilots, but there is 

a another chunk of the industry that is often out of 

sight and out of mind 

until you need it. Air 

Ambulance or Medevac 

pilots fly a variety of 

aircraft in order to move 

patients, move medical 

personnel, and even 

transport organs for 

transplant.   

Medevac companies use 

a variety of aircraft.  Per-

sonally, I flew a King Air 

C90, and these make a 

good amount of the 

fixed-wing fleet that I 

saw when I was out on 

calls.  There are also larger King Airs being used in 

higher elevations or when it makes sense to have the 

space and power increased.  The King is a good bal-

ance of cost vs payload; however, the smaller B and 

C90’s are no longer produced so their future is un-

certain.  It would seem that a Pilatus PC-12 would be 

a great substitute, and I am sure it is except for the 

purchase price. Also, some customer’s request a two 

engine aircraft.  If a customer is primarily supporting 

transplant teams, they might utilize corporate jets 

like Lears and Citations.  The company that I worked 

for had Beechjets for domestic and regional trans-

ports and Hawker 800’s for international transports.   

What about helicopters, you ask?  Yes, they are a big 

part of the industry.  They are more locally used.  

They possess two advantages over a airplane.  First, 

they can make a “scene 

call” and land right at 

major vehicle accident 

sight which is not possi-

ble with the fixed-wing 

fleet.  Second, they can 

land and deliver a pa-

tient right at the hospi-

tal saving one or two 

transfers via ambulance.  

Most helicopters and 

their crews are not IFR 

capable.  So poor weath-

er turns them into static 

displays.  San Antonio 

does have an IFR capa-

ble operation full of great people who do some 

amazing things. Range is another issue with rotary-

wing operations.  The farther they go, the longer it 

takes and they sometimes need to refuel mid-trip 

which adds substantial time to the transport.  If you 

need to be scraped off the side of the highway in 

middle of the night by a team wearing NVGs and 

delivered to a trauma center as quickly as possible, a 

helicopter is likely the best tool for the job.   

(Continued on page 5) 

Founded in 1957 

This Month’s Featured Speaker 

Kris “Ike” Kelly 

 From GA to Major Airline Pilot in less than Two 

Years ! 

https://www.eaa.org/eaa
https://eaa35.org/
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H ello to my Chapter 35 brothers and 

sisters, Whether we are ready or not, 2024, is 

here and your Leadership is planning a calen-

dar full of compelling events. Our new Vice 

President, Paul Wurster, is working on a year 

of events that will have a healthy mix of top-

ics, both traditional and new to us.  

One of our more popular series of events, the VMC Club, will return 

this year, and when his work schedule allows, they will again be ably 

led by Matt Van DeWalle. You will enjoy this year's programming.  

Accompanying our great programs, Peggy Fisher and her kitchen 

crew are returning and they plan to continue their tradition of feed-

ing us well. They will be joined by the maestro, Danny Beavers, our 

craftsman of the grill and the griddle. The cost of most meals will 

still be $7.00.  

For much of our history, our chapter's finances have been well man-

aged, and we continue to have sufficient funds to operate the many 

buildings, programs, scholarships, and amenities that makeup EAA 

Chapter 35. How nice it has been to have $24 membership dues. As 

part of our budgeting process for 2024, we calculated the absolute 

minimum expenses it takes to operate the chapter; then we divided 

that by the number of dues-paying members we have. This calcula-

tion showed that annual dues of $24 only covered 48% of our abso-

lute minimum expenses. The Leadership felt that membership dues 

should cover about 70% of minimum expenses, 48% being much too 

low.  

By the way, some of our minimum expenses include $1,600 for the 

two insurance policies we have and $660 for the annual assessment 

on our hanger from the San Geronimo Airpark Property Owners 

Association. With this scenario in mind, it was decided to raise our 

annual membership dues to $36 for a regular membership and $48 

for a family membership.  

Hopefully, this will cover around 70% of our minimum expenses for 

several years.  

By the way, one reason for our Chapter's successful financial stew-

ardship is the wise counsel of our Treasurer of fifteen years, Dee 

Brame. I can assure you that she keeps a sharp eye on every dollar 

that comes in and goes out. As you are paying for lunch at our next 

Chapter Gathering on the 13th, give Dee a fist bump in recognition 

of her service to us.  

I am looking forward to what Chapter 35 has in store for 2024: 

monthly Chapter Gatherings, VMC Club by Matt, three Young Ea-

gles Rallies, Pancake Breakfasts, and some interesting presentations. 

It all begins on Saturday, January 13, at 10 am with a VMC Club fol-

lowed by our first Chapter Gathering at 11:30 am. I look forward to 

seeing you on the 13th.  

One final thing; I am learning at a ferocious rate the enormity of the 

width and breadth of the duties and responsibilities of the Chapter 

35 president. I admire how adeptly Chuck Fisher handled these du-

ties over the past two years. Folks, for a smallish EAA chapter there 

is so much stuff to do and Chuck got it done. Chuck's term as our 

President is complete and on all our behalf I want to thank him for 

the tireless effort and personal funds he gave to Chapter 35. Thank 

you, Chuck!  

I also want to take a moment and recognize our fellow member, Ulf 

Balldin, who is retiring from his second tour on our Board of Direc-

tors. Ulf is a past President (actually he is the past president of sev-

eral aviation-related organizations, some international in scope) and 

previously served a tour on our Board of Directors. So, on all our 

behalf I want to thank Ulf for his many years of service to Chapter 

35. Thank you, Ulf!  

See y'all on the 13th.  

Ian Heritch  

P.S. Can't end this without a tip of the hat to the San Geronimo Air-

park POA Board of Directors for the fantastic job they did resealing 

the Airpark's runway. It looks great and more importantly, this work 

will ensure the runway's continued good health for some time. Good 

job folks!  

FROM THE PRESIDENTS COCKPIT                   IAN HERITCH 

It is TIME TO RENEW.  Please renew your 

membership online at www.eaa35.org or 

click Join-Renew (eaa.org) .  And, of course 

you can always renew in person!   

Right now It’ll cost you a whopping $3 a 

month.  Can you afford that? 

New Members 

https://chapters.eaa.org/eaa35/join-renew
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CHAPTER BULLETIN BOARD 

YOUR Articles Needed 

This Newsletter is YOUR newsletter.  I put the articles in it, but you have to write ‘em!  Your chapter needs  YOUR contributions.  Please share your experiences, skills and 

wisdom, photos, humor and announcements with our membership.  What may be common knowledge to you, may be priceless for a new pilot or builder.  Even if you are not 

a Pulitzer level author—send me your words, I’ll buff up the grammar if needed. Send input to:  eaa35news@gmail.com 

From the Kitchen 

Peggy Fisher 

 

     I am hoping that all have survived the Christmas madness and have 

made some awesome memories to keep forever and ever. As we look 

forward to a prosperous and happy 2024 some are making plans for a 

great year for Chapter 35.  Before I impart information about our next 

event,  I hope all had a great time at our Holiday Gathering.  I know 

that I sure did.  Again, a great big shout out to Jonny for providing 

such a delicious meal.  All was fantastic.  A big thank you for those 

who stayed to help with the final clean up.   

      Our next event will take place on Saturday January 13.  It promis-

es to be an exciting meeting.  At the current time the plans are that the 

meal will be a baked potato feast (baked potatoes and a variety of 

fixings to please any palette).  We will welcome side dishes like salads 

and desserts.   

     That is it for this month.  Hope to see you on January 13.   

WE NEED YOU! 

Need Volunteers for: 

 Historian:  Capture and keep the legacy of Chapter 

35 for generations to come 

 Newsletter Editor:  Let your creative juices flow!  

EAA Chapter 35 is in search of newsletter editor 

beginning with the Jan 2024 issue. 

 Air Academy Chairperson: Here is your chance to 

really make a difference in a young life! 

Contact president@eaa35.org 
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The 2023 Holiday Luncheon and Gift exchange was another great 

annual success.  We enjoyed a catered meal of steak and shrimp 

butter knife tender and Turkey to die for.  We want to thank Jonny 

for once again providing a 

superb meal for everyone 

and for ensuring we had 

plenty to take to home-

bound and friends as well.  

I’d be remiss if I did not 

put in a little reminder 

that although he does a 

lot of catering work, Jon-

ny still has his “Munch on 

This” food truck down at 

Area 51 on Potranco road.  

And, he makes the best pastrami you’ve ever had! 

The gift exchange was fun and competitive as always.  This year the 

quality of gifts...well most of them...was quite nice and folks when 

home with several nice treasures.  Nancy Mason was the lucky pack-

age opener...and 

opener….and open-

er….and opener as 

her gifts kept getting 

stolen...err 

“exchanged”.   

Ulf earned accolades 

as the “Sharp Dressed 

Man”, and we en-

joyed meeting several 

new folks, guests, and 

family members this 

year; and we hope all 

will return for our 

next and future 

events.   

IT’S A WRAP! 

W elcome to 2024! I am excited to move into the Vice President 

position, but one of the responsibilities is certainly intimidating. 

Programming the meetings is a truly daunt-

ing task, but I am ready to take on this chal-

lenge. I would like to make take our meetings 

up a notch this year. My goal is to make you 

feel like you are missing out if you cannot 

make it to a chapter gathering. 

While the people that make up our chapter 

are the main draw, I will do my part to make 

sure the speaker, presentation, and activities 

are something that you are hungry for month 

after month. To do this, I’m arranging speak-

ers in the following categories: Aircraft Build-

ing and Maintenance, Aviation Careers, and Aviation Adjacent Top-

ics. I want to get the chapter fired up and excited about our shared 

avocation. 

Don’t worry, we are not throwing out everything that you love about 

EAA Chapter 35, but we are dedicated to enhancing the experience. 

In the coming months, you will hear from people who have made the 

jump from being GA pilots right into the Airline as a second career. 

You will hear from the lead avionics installer of a local aircraft manu-

facturer who is still working on his A&P. A builder who has complet-

ed a Van’s RV-14 and is currently zipping through a Zenith Super 

Cruiser will tell us about his experience and 

give us some first-hand reporting on 

strengths of each design and kit. That is just 

for starters. 

We will continue to have VMC Club and 

plenty of Young Eagles events too. We con-

tinue to be a be a large part of our local avia-

tion community. But with all that said, the 

most important part is YOU! Come to the 

gatherings, be active, sit with new friends 

every once in a while, and introduce yourself 

to any unfamiliar faces. Also, if you have any 

ideas for future meetings, please let me know in person or 

at vicepresident@eaa35.org. 

See you at the meeting, Paul Wurster 

Vice President, EAA 35 

FROM THE CRUISE DIRECTOR (VICE PRESIDENT)     Paul Wurster 
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If you need a facility or doctor that is somewhere else, a Medevac 

plane and crew might just be ticket for you.  In San Antonio, we 

have some of the best medical facilities and personnel in the coun-

try.  If you head in any direction except directly to Dallas or Hou-

ston, you drastically change your range of potential medical out-

comes should you fall ill or have a critical injury.  Lots of smaller 

town just do not have the same facilities and can rarely attract the 

quality of doctors and 

nurses that we enjoy in 

San Antonio.  Often, I 

would facilitate the trans-

fer  of a patient from one 

hospital to another so 

they could get the proper 

level of care.  We were not 

limited to Texas but we 

rarely got trips in the King 

Air outside of the state.  

Remember, the distance 

from San Antonio to 

Dalhart, in the top of the 

panhandle is half the dis-

tance that it takes to get 

to Oshkosh.  At just over 

200 knots, that still takes 

a while. Flying to El Paso 

in the winter can take up 

to two and a half hours 

when the jet stream dips 

down into Texas.   

A typical day is anything but.  My shifts were 12 hours long either 

starting at 7am or 7pm.  Our hangar had a kitchen and tv room as 

well as bedrooms if you were there overnight.  Once I checked in 

and looked at the airplane status and weather, I could do what I 

wanted.  I was just waiting for a call from our dispatchers.  Some 

days and nights I did not get a single call and some days I got more 

than one.  After getting a call, I just had to answer whether or not I 

could operate to the airports they asked about or not.  If I said yes, 

they would pass the information to the medical team to make sure 

the transport was feasible.  I was responsible for moving the plane 

in and out of the hangar and getting the flight plan filed.  Weight 

and balance was computed for all the legs and help load the plane.  I 

usually flew with a company nurse and medic, but sometimes some 

associated hospital would send a crew especially when we were 

transporting children.  Once we got to our destination, the medical 

crew would get picked up by a local ambulance and go and pickup 

the patient.  I would get the plane refueled and double check my 

flight pan back to where ever we were taking them.  When they got 

back to the plane, I would help load them.  I would be in the plane 

and the crew would push the stretcher up a fold out ramp.  I would 

maneuver them on to a platform that would hold down the stretch-

er and contained oxygen and medical pumps.  I was the PIC so I had 

to verify everything was secure and close the door.  Flying point to 

point was fairly standard, but sometimes I would change what I was 

doing to accommodate the patient.  Turbulence is a reality in Texas 

so I did my best, but safety is always first.  Most of the patients were 

fairly stable, but I did have to compartmentalize what was happen-

ing behind me if things took a turn for the worse for the patient.   

Sometimes, the mission was just to move medical personnel to a 

place that they were need-

ed.  Flying a passenger 

flight was fun.  Most of the 

people just wanted to 

sleep before going to 

work, but sometimes they 

were as excited as our 

Young Eagles.  I could let 

them sit in the right seat 

since I flew single pilot.  

Other times, I transported 

organs.  This was really 

easy.  I would go as fast as 

I could to pick up the or-

gans, usually livers and 

kidneys.  Then I brought it 

back.  Flying boxes was 

fun and pretty easy.  It was 

nice to know that there 

was someone waiting for 

me to deliver the cargo so 

that they could receive a life saving operation.   

The bigger and faster jets would be used to transport transplant 

teams and travel longer distances.  They had a little more room and 

could accommodate ECMO machines which were used to breathe 

for a person with damaged lungs.  Our company also serviced con-

tracts that would pick up people anywhere in the world and bring 

them back to the United States or anywhere they wanted.   There is 

a lot of variety, and I really got to use my flying skills to benefit the 

community.  Ultimately, it does not pay as well as a major airline, 

but I also never spent any days away from home. 

If you are interested in an aviation career Air Ambulance/Medevac 

was enjoyable and rewarding.  Besides pilots, the company had a full 

maintenance department with several A&P’s.  Nurses and Medics 

also worked there.  At our headquarters there were dispatchers and 

account managers.  If you enjoy working on a small team accom-

plishing different tasks each day, Medevac might be for you.   

(Continued from page 1) 

+ MEDEVAC CONTINUED + 

New trends in air medical interiors - Vertical Mag  
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Charlie Becker, EAA Homebuilt Community Manager 

Homebuilders Week is an online opportunity to carry on the found-

ing mission of EAA by sharing as much knowledge and information 

about building your own aircraft as possible in five days.  We start 

on Monday, January 22nd, 2024, and end on Friday, January 26th, 

2024.  Each day, we offer six 

live webinars back-to-back, 

starting at 11:30 am central 

time and running every hour 

and a half until the last ses-

sion at 7pm central.  The ses-

sions are live and allow time 

for questions.  To sign up for 

the sessions, visit 

www.EAA.org/

HomebuildersWeek   

The topics cover a wide varie-

ty of areas of interest to any-

one curious about building 

their own aircraft.  We try to 

make sure there is something 

for everyone, whether you are 

just considering the idea of 

building an aircraft, are knee 

deep in a project or getting 

ready for test flying.  We even 

have EAA president Jack Pel-

ton lined up on our anniver-

sary date, January 26th, to 

talk about EAA’s Advocacy 

efforts on behalf of the home-

built members. 

EAA Homebuilders Week 

coincides with the anniver-

sary of the founding of the 

Experimental Aircraft Associ-

ation in 1953.  We have come 

so far since that first EAA 

meeting.  Back then, infor-

mation on homebuilding was 

sparse and hard to come by.  I 

know that if our founder, 

Paul Poberezny, was still with 

us, he would give us a big 

thumbs up for this effort to 

support the homebuilder. 

EAA Homebuilders Week is made possible through the generous 

sponsorships of Aircraft Spruce & Specialty Co., Dynon, and Scheme 

Designers, Inc. 

Visit www.EAA.org/HomebuildersWeek to sign up. 

Homebuilders Week – Online Event Starts January 22 
An online opportunity to learn about building your own aircraft 
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Dear Joanne: 

I had planned on giving a long speech at the ribbon cutting ceremony.  There were so many long speeches prior to mine, that when it came my turn, I said 

enough had been said already. I had planned on telling how Chapter 35 came into being. It would have been a partial biography of Bert's life.  

During the war, Bert was a civilian flight instructor at Ballinger TX. (The funny part was that I was aircraft maintenance office stationed there but never met 

Bert at that time. Several of the flight instructors bought a Ford Trimotor. to get their Multi engine rating to work for the airline after the war. When the war 

was over the market was flooded with pilots looking for airline work. Bert then decided to start a flight school. The GI bill was letting a whole new crop of peo-

ple wanting to learn to fly.  

During the war, the army decided to start a glider school as glider would be a good way to get supplies to the troops. There were no gliders available for train-

ing.  Piper convinced them that the J-3 (minus an engine) would make a good training glider and sold them a bunch of them. The idea never did pan out and 

Piper didn't want the planes back. Bert was able to pick them up as surplus for a song. He purchase used Con't 65's and mounted them on the gliders. Piper 

wouldn't permit him to sell them as Piper J-3's.  Bert was able to get the gov't to issue him a special ATC and he sold them as the manufacture. (Recently, 

Sports Aviation mag wrote up an article about finding a J-3 at Oshkosh that was manufactured by Bert Wilcutt).  

Since the GI bill was playing out, Bert saw an opportunity to go big time in the homebuilt market. He was able to purchase the plans and mfg. rights to a Long 

Miget. He made some changes and called it a Miget Mustang. All parts would be formed to shape and all the builder had to do was rivet it together. He started 

5 of them. The FAA came down hard on him and wouldn't license them as homebuilts. (They said they wanted homebuilts, not home assembled). 

He thought if he formed a local EAA chapter, it would help him to get his Miget Mustangs licensed as homebuilts. It didn't pan out and he sold them out of the 

country -- except one. I bought one of them and stored it at home in my garage. I would haul it out for Bert's sheet metal men to rivet it together. The FAA 

knew what was going on but let it pass. This took 7 years to get it done. It was slightly different from Berts models. I was able, with Bert's help to get an experi-

mental 100 horse Con't for it and had to do some modification to convert it to fuel injection. To help further isolate it from Bert's model, I registered it as Tib-

bitts Miti Mouz. It still located out in AZ. That's the full story on how Chapter 35 got started. 

HAPPY FLYING, HARLAN 

Chapter History—the first days as recounted by Harlan O Tibbitts 

Reprinted below are the text of two e-mails sent to then President Norris Warner by long-time founding member of Chap-

ter 35 Harlan O. Tibbitts on the occasion of the dedication of the Chapter hangar in 2006.  Born in 1914 he was a WWII 

veteran who loved aviation...and had seen it first-hand from the earliest days.  Mr. Tibbetts was one of the founding mem-

bers of a nascent EAA chapter 35, saw it falter, then reform and flourish.  Harlan Tibbitts passed away in 2012 at the age of 

97.  But, he has left us this legacy of the first days of Chapter 35 and its founder Bert Wilcut.   
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2023 Holiday Luncheon and Gift Exchange 
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2023 Holiday Luncheon and Gift Exchange—More on page 21 
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To post a classified—contact the editor at  

eaa35news@gmail.com 

You must be an EAA Chapter 35 member.  Ads are FREE and will run for 3 Months 

from the last date you re-verify that the item is still for sale.    

PLEASE Notify me when your item sells!!   

You must contact the editor by e-mail or phone to extend 

your ad beyond the expiration date 

YOUR AD HERE! 

Advertisement Prices for EAA 35 Newsletter 

Size (percent page) Monthly Per YEAR Savings 

10% (business card   $           35.00   

25%  $               8   $           86.40  10% 

50%  $            15   $         153.00  10% 

100%  $            30   $         324.00  15% 

Classified ads  (Members Only) Free 

CLASSIFIEDS 

BUILDER’s SPACE:  10x20 builders space in the chapter hangar, 

access to chapter tools, equipment and room to temporarily expand 

(e.g. to mount wings, etc.).    

This is about the size of a garage with lots of extra room and for 

building up till you need a full sized hangar and costs less.   

Contact president@eaa35.org for more information. Y 
ou might have noticed that this issue is a little more sparse 

than usual.  That is because, with a few notable excep-

tions, I have not received YOUR article, joke, photo or tip 

to publish.   

Really…I enjoy writing and can speak endlessly on lots of topics.  BUT 

what our members and guests want to hear is YOU.  Come on folks, 

we are aviators and aviation enthusiasts...so I KNOW you have tales 

to tell and experiences to share.  Sure, they may seem old hat or rou-

tine to you...but to someone who was not with you, your experiences 

are new to them.   

So, this New Year—please make a resolution to write down some of 

your favorite stories, tips and tools, memories or maybe share some of 

those favorite places you’ve gone to, whether still open or distant 

memories.   

We want to hear YOUR experiences.   Simply e-mail your submission 

to newsletter@eaa35.org.  I’ll fix your spelling if needed, but really, 

we’d love to hear your voice telling your story.   

Chuck Fisher 

Uh Oh—Everything on the Classifieds has apparently been 

sold! 

Members—Post your ad here FREE.   Send your ad and pictures 

to newsletter@eaa35.org 

NOTE FROM THE EDITOR 
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Paid Advertising Through Sept 2024 

http://www.andersonaviationtx.com/home
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You Can Skydive! 

Skydive Castroville 
Skydive only 15 minutes from San Antonio 

Aerobatic Aircraft Owners: 

Skydiving Castroville provides ex-
perienced, professional parachute 
rigging and maintenance. 

The Master Riggers have a full ser-
vice rigging loft right here in 
Castroville! 

When is the last time yours was 
professionally serviced?  

Give us a call.   

Your life could depend on it! 

 

 

Castroville Municipal Airport 
10527 Airport Rd. 
Castroville TX. 78009  
Phone/Text: (830) 444-5003 
Email:  
SkydiveCastroville@gmail.com 
https://skydivecastroville.com/ 

Paid Thru May 2024 

 
Ad valid until August 2024 

http://barioaviationservices.com/ 

https://skydivecastroville.com/
https://skydivecastroville.com/
http://barioaviationservices.com/
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The EAA Builder’s log is totally FREE and helps 
builders document their progress in a logical 
fashion, keeps time, and keeps all those photos 
in order for when it comes time to certify it. 

And, it allows you to share your work with fel-
low builders...or those who might want to be-
come fellow builders.   

Despite Paul’s holiday workload delay (see be-
low), building is moving right along on several 
area projects.   

Here are some Chapter 35 Member and area 
builder’s current project photos borrowed from 
the EAA builders log (https://
eaabuilderslog.org/?blhome).  

 

EAA Builders Log                                

RV Build Progress        Paul Wurster 

Build Progress: None.  Too much life happen-
ing.  More next month.  Here is the only RV-14 
that I worked on lately.  It is available 
from www.cleavelandtool.com.    

Editor’s Note: Projects go much faster with help—
especially riveted ones.  Here are a couple photos 
that deserve sharing ! 

James Reyna 

closing in an 

elevator 

Zac Morton working 

worked on aileron push-

rods and discovered a 

manufacturing error in 

one of his torque tubes 
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S 
chool is messing up our Aviation Scholar’s training!    

 

Okay, relax, I did not mean it that way.   What I meant is 

that many of our scholars are busy with school activities 

and are finding it is difficult to schedule flight training around those 

activities.     Particularly considering some of the weather conditions 

over the last many weeks, which have not always been conducive for 

primary flight training. 

Last year, our scholarship applications had a deadline submission of 

March 31, 2022.   But then it took several weeks in April to comb 

through the applications, interview some applicants, and make a 

final choice of whom to nominate for the Ray Aviation Scholarship.  

In the end last year’s scholars had only a little over 2 months for 

flight training  in summer until school started in early August.  

We expect to have 2 new scholars in 2024, assuming we find suitable 

candidates:   One receiving a scholarship which has already been 

generously funded by EAA Chapter 35 member Jane Kellogg; and 

hopefully another receiving a Ray Aviation scholarship funded by 

the Ray Foundation (via EAA national).   And we would like to have 

these scholars get their scholarships earlier than last year, so the 

Board of Directors has changed the application filing deadline for 

the end of February 2024. 

So what does moving the deadline to apply to a month earlier mean 

for those thinking about applying for one of our scholarships?   

Clearly, it means that they will have to obtain, fill out, and submit  

an application by the end of February 2024.   As there are some pre-

requisites which cannot be accomplished at the last minute, inter-

ested parties should be acting IMMEDIATELY to take care of these.   

Additionally, the members of the selection committee are agreed 

that we would like to ENCOURAGE candidates to have completed 

the ground school portion of their training and would be delighted 

to have applications from candidates who have already passed the 

FAA Written Exam.   As I write this, I know of one interested party 

who has done the first, and is preparing to do the second….so  yay! 

Interested parties who have not already read the announcement on 

the Chapter website, or in the email sent out by Ron O’Dea on Thu, 

Dec 14, 11:46 AM should review the announcement here: https://

chapters.eaa.org/eaa35/news and follow the instructions to obtain 

an application. 

Finally, in closing:   I’m writing this article in December, and am 

moved to express my great appreciation for the help I have received 

over the last year from so many members:   Dee Brame, our Treasur-

er who has spent scores of hours helping me keep a good accounting 

of the scholarship money entrusted to our care, Jane Kellogg who 

has helped keep track of the scholars, as well as the above-

mentioned funding of  now TWO scholarships, Calvin Allen who 

has volunteered to help keep me sane as Scholarship Coordinator by 

helping me in so many ways, Chuck Fisher in his capacity as Presi-

dent and sounding board (though he IS the guy who roped me into 

this job…), and  Paul Wurster and Ron O’Dea who volunteered to 

put on a Check Ride prep course to help our scholars prepare for 

their check rides.  I also want to thank  Jane, Dee, Chuck, and Paul 

again along with Charlie Brame and Darren Medlin who served on 

the selection committee reviewing scholarship applicants.   And 

finally, everyone who offered words of encouragement, helped the 

scholars, or made a charitable contribution to fund schol-

arships. 

Scholarships  Update                                                  by Allen Inks, Scholarship Coordinator 

Raegan Rait—2023 Kellogg Scholar 

For most people, December is a time of joy, laughter, and holiday 

bliss. Ask any high schooler, college student, or combination of the 

two, however, and they will very quickly tell you that December 

might be those things, but only after an intense two weeks of prepa-

ration and finals.  

For me, as the latter of the three, December was even more hectic 

than most. Not only that, but I’ve been working on getting my solo 

cross-countries done, which is another level of stress, albeit very 

different from the stress of trying to remember how to find the de-

terminant of an imaginary number.  

Luckily enough for me though, the weather managed to be on my 

side to get my last cross-country done, the one in which I had to fly 

more than 150 nautical miles with landings at 2 airports that weren’t 

Stinson. I ended up going to Uvalde and Cotulla with a relatively 

smooth flight, aside from a minor hiccup with my GPS which re-

minded me the importance of not exclusively relying on one method 

of navigation, and ensuring that I am cross checking to make sure 

that I’m 100% going the right way. It was a very educational flight 

for me, and one that I won’t be forgetting.  

So, after finishing all of my needed solo cross-countries, finishing all 

of my finals and midterms, and finishing out my semester with the 

highest GPA I’ve had yet, I’d say there’s plenty for me to be joyful 

about. All that’s left for me now is to get through my checkride and 

to finish out high school and college strong, and I’m so ready to see 

what the next chapter brings.  
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Hello Chapter 35! I am sure you are wondering whether I have made 

any progress in my flight training lately, and while I would love to 

say yes, I would not be saying this with enthusiasm.  Sadly, these 

last few months my progress has been slower than I would 

like.  However, I am 

scheduling my writ-

ten exam for the end 

of December 

2023.  Passing the 

FAA Written Exam 

may seem  a small 

step for many,  but 

to me it has been 

particularly chal-

lenging.  The writ-

ten exam is one step 

that has held me 

back twice so far but 

will not again.  I am 

confident that I will 

pass my written 

exam this third 

time.  I say this with 

passion because,  

although I have not 

yet passed, with the 

dedicated study 

time that I will have 

over Christmas 

break I will be able 

to prepare myself 

very well; by the 

time you read this I 

should have already 

passed the exam. 

Although completing my written is in my near future, there are also 

other, more exciting things that I would like to share.  My high 

school has recently been granted a $10,000 flight simulator, which is 

completely free for students to use. I plan to take full advantage of 

this simulator when going back to school next semester.  By training 

on this simulator, I  hope to inexpensively hone some of the flight 

skills that I have lost recently as my flying was curtailed due to 

school and family obligations, as well as the financial constraints of 

my scholarship (I need to pass the FAA written exam to release the 

final block of funding of my scholarship).   

 I can still remember my first chapter meeting.   My dad, brother 

and I all came to the meeting on the recommendation of my teach-

er, Peggy Fisher.  During the meeting, we sat down with Jim Hum-

phries and Paul Wurster.   I remember Mr. Wurster asked me a 

question and my response still haunts my mind… he asked me “so 

what type of planes do you want to fly?” It was a seemingly easy and 

simple question, but for me, it was almost impossible to answer. My 

mind was racing considering how to respond, “Do I say a fighter jet?  

Should I say I don’t 

know yet?” It turns 

out that to me, none 

of these options 

seemed intelligent 

enough.  In the end, 

I chose to respond 

with,  “Really big 

ones.”  Gosh, even 

just writing that is 

embarrassing.   

After passing the 

FAA written exam, 

essentially all I will 

have left to do is 

prepare to take and 

pass my check ride.   

I HAVE to do that, 

hopefully well be-

fore the deadline of 

May 30, 2024 set by 

the terms of my 

scholarship, because 

when I go to college, 

life will change dras-

tically, and my time 

flying will be split 

up by long periods 

of time in which I 

will not easily be 

able to fly.  

 I hope that all the members of Chapter 35 know how grateful I am 

to see your smiling faces when I walk into the room.  Without your 

support I would never have gotten the chance to fly, but I have, and 

I am forever grateful. 

 

Sincerely,  Nolan Haecker 

 

Chapter 35 Youth Scholars 

Nolan Haecker—2023 Ray Scholar 
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Happy New Year!! 
Just a Reminder:  hi-lighted items on the inven-
tory are listed at greatly discounted prices….be 
on the lookout for specials!! 

The Country Store is offering fleece hoodies in 
limited colors and sizes.  They are embroidered 
with our Chapter 35 logo and will make a nice 
addition to your cold weather wardrobe. 

For those members who have asked about mer-
chandise with a little “bling”…….stop by the 
store and check out the new jewelry 
items…..necklaces, bracelets and earrings in a 
variety of finishes and styles.  

As always, if you have suggestions for items 
that you would like or think other members 
would like to have in the store, please let me 
know!  

Safe Flying, 

Nancy – countrystore@eaa35.org 

(954) 675-8462 

 

Nancy Duepner 

 Inventory Member 
Price 

  

Glass Christmas Ornaments—choice 
of colors w/laser engraved logo 

19 $3.00 

Texas Flag Fishing Shirt w/ embroi-
dered logo—Lake Fork/Magellan 

(short sleeve) 

4-S 

2-M 

3-L 

2-XL 

2-XXL 

$46.00 

(XXL+$2.00) 

Port Authority L100 Polo Shirt w/
embroidered logo (Ladies’) / Color 
choices: Carolina Blue, Gusty Grey 

**fits a bit smaller than size** 

1-L(grey) 

2-XL(blue/grey) 

$31.00 

(XXL+$2.00) 

Ladies’ Polo Shirt w/embroidered logo 1-L (grey) 

1-XL (blue) 

$25.00 

Port Authority K100 Polo Shirt w/
embroidered logo (Men’s) / Color 
choices: Carolina Blue, Gusty Grey 

  2-L(blue/grey) 

1-XXL(blue) 

1-L(Black) 

$31.00 

(XXL+$2.00) 

Men’s Polo Shirt w/embroidered logo 1-XL (white) 

1-S (yellow) 

$25.00 

Texas Flag Apron 1 $20.00 

Baseball Cap w/ embroidered Ch35 
logo 

6-regular 

3-TX Flag 

$19.00 

$21.00 

Bucket Hats w/logo “patch” 2-gray $19.00 

Lapel/Hat/Tie Pin 135 $3.75 

Airplane Key Ring/Bottle Opener 29 $2.00 

Bumper Sticker Multiple designs $1.00 

Coffee Mug Clear Glass or White Ce-
ramic w/ laser engraved Ch 35 logo 

  

6 

$4.00 

Clear glass mug w/ laser engraved Ch 
35 logo 

 5 $5.00 

Decals – stick on Multiple $0.50 

Duffle Bag 1 $25.00 

Koozies Multiple $4.00 

Remove Before Flight Key Tag 27 $5.00 

Sew-On Logo Patch 9 $3.00 

Iron-on Logo Patch 15 $3.00 

Wash Wax Products Very Limited $8.00 & up 

Wheel Chocks – Aluminum   3 sets $40.00 

Stainless Steel Tumblers w/ laser en-
graved logo 

10-20 oz 

3-12 oz 

$12.00 

$10.00 

  

about:blank
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CHAPTER CALENDAR  — CONTACT VICEPRESIDENT@EAA35.ORG - PROGRAMS ARE TENTATIVE AND SUBJECT TO CHANGE! 

 

2024 Chapter Calendar—DRAFT  

January 19:00 BOD+L   

 13 10:00  Matt Van DeWalle 

  11:30 

February 19:00 BOD+L   

 10 10:00   

  11:30  

19:00 BOD+L   

 10:00   

  11:30  

April  Great Texas Air Show   

 19:00 BOD+L   

 13 8:30 Pancakes A breakfast Chapter Gathering 

  10:00   

 20 10:00 Young Eagles Rally  San Geronimo 

19:00 BOD+L   

 11 10:00   

  11:30  

June 19:00 BOD+L   

 8 9:00 Young Eagles Rally  Intl Young Eagles Day—Stinson 

July 19:00 BOD+L   

 13 10:00   

  11:30  

 28    

August 19:00 BOD+L   

 10 10:00   

  11:30  

10 19:00 BOD+L   

 14 10:00   

  11:30  

19:00 BOD+L   

 12 8:30 Pancakes 

  10:00   

 19 9:00 Young Eagles Rally  San Geronimo 

19:00 BOD+L   

 10:00  

  11:30  

10 19:00 BOD+L   

 14 11:30 
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EAA Chapter 35 Leadership 

The FINE PRINT:  Please note that, as always, in the past, present, or future, any communication issued by the Experimental Aircraft Association Chapter 35, regardless of form, for-

mat, and/or media used, which includes, but it not limited to this newsletter and audio/video recordings, any digital formats including any EAA Chapter 35 website, is presented solely 

for the purpose of providing a clearinghouse of ideas, opinions, and personal accounts. Anyone using the aforementioned does so at their own risk. Therefore, no responsibility or liabil-

ity is expressed or implied and you are without recourse to anyone. Any event announced and/or listed herein is done as a matter of information only and does not constitute approval, 

control, involvement, sponsorship or direction or any event local or otherwise.  

Officers   

President Ian Heritch president@eaa35.org 

Vice President Paul Wurster vicepresident@eaa35.org 

Treasurer Dee Brame treasurer@eaa35.org 

Secretary Ron O’Dea secretary@eaa35.org 

Directors     

Director - Past President Nelson Amen nelson.p.amen@gmail.com 

Director - Past President Chuck Fisher charles.fisher@eaa35.org 

Director - Past President Darren Medlin darren.medlin@eaa35.org 

Director - Member at Large Dean Doolittle dean.doolittle@eaa35.org 

Director - Member at Large Jim Gibson jwgibson10@hotmail.com 

Director - Member at Large Andrea McGilvray cowgirlcapital@att.net 

Chairpersons     

Air Academy     

Builder’s Coordinator Fred McMahon jumbo_flyer@yahoo.com 

Country Store Nancy Duepner countrystore@eaa35.org 

Development Officer Jane Kellogg jkellogg5645@gmail.com 

Events Chairperson Peggy Fisher pfisher555@aol.com 

Facilities Chairperson Darren Medlin darren.medlin@eaa35.org 

Groundskeeping Dean Doolittle dean.doolittle@eaa35.org 

Hanger & Tool Crib     

History & Archives     

Membership Zac Morton zmorton@drinc.com 

Newsletter Editor Chuck Fisher newsletter@eaa35.org 

Public Affairs Diana Rait pr@eaa35.org 

Ray Scholarship Allen Inks scholarships@eaa35.org 

Ray Scholarship Calvin Allen callen43@earthlink.net 

Safety Officer Ron O’Dea secretary@eaa35.org 

VMC Club Matt Van De Walle mattvdw@hotmail.com 

Webmaster Ian Heritch webmaster@eaa35.org 

Young Eagles Rebecca Southard youngeagles@eaa35.org 

Young Eagles Dean Doolittle dean.doolittle@eaa35.org 

Flight Advisors     

Flight Advisor Douglas Dodson op@pobox.com 

Flight Advisor Richard “Doc” Hecker faaexamdoc@yahoo.com 

Technical Counselors     

Technical Counselor Steve Formhals sf3543@sbcglobal.net 

Technical Counselor Richard "Doc" Hecker faaexamdoc@yahoo.com 

Technical Counselor Mark Julicher mjulicher@earthlink.net 

Technical Counselor Lew Mason lewnan@sbcglobal.net 
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Paid Thru August 2024 

Paid Thru Sept 2024 

Paid Thru August 2024 

Paid Thru Apr 2024 Paid Thru Sept 2024 

Pd Thru Dec 2023 

Paid Thru Aug 2024 

Your Ad Here! 

Contact the Newsletter Editor for details 

eaa35news@gmail.com 

https://www.cowboycapitalrealty.com/
https://sa-ame.com/
https://sa-ame.com/
http://www.thepilotshoppe.com/
http://www.gunshack.com/
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     Paste Address Label Here 

Ron O'Dea, Membership Chairman 

15464 FM 471 W., #14 

San Antonio, TX 78253 

Runway 35—The Official Newsletter of EAA Chapter 35, San Antonio, Texas  

www.eaa35.org & www.facebook.com/eaa35/  

EAA Chapter 35 is part of the worldwide network of EAA chapters. EAA embodies the spirit of aviation through the 

world's most engaged community of aviation enthusiasts. EAA's 170,000 plus members enjoy the fun and camaraderie 

of sharing their passion for flying, building and restoring recreational aircraft.  Our clubhouse and building facilities are 

located at San Geronimo Airpark (8T8) located off FM 471 (Culebra Rd) West of San Antonio.   

For over 60 years Chapter 35 has represented aviators of creativity who share a passion for flying.  Come join us! 

Click Here for Link to 8T8 on AirNav.com 

 

NEXT EVENT 

January 13 

10:00 VMC Club 

11:30 Social/Lunch Gathering 

13:00 Speaker 

Chapter Clubhouse 

https://www.facebook.com/eaa35/
http://www.airnav.com/airport/8T8


Runway 35 JANUARY 2024 Volume 67 Issue  11 Page 21    

Runway 35 — The Official Newsletter of EAA Chapter 35—San Antonio, Texas 

 

2023 Holiday Luncheon and Gift Exchange 
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THE EAA CHAPTER 35 COUNTRY STORE 


